Draft Minutes—September 19, 2006

COASTLINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

April 15, 2008
Present:
Bob Covert, Jeanette Ellis, Fred Feldon, Donna Friebertshauser, Marilyn Fry, Ann Holliday, Nancy Jones, Linda Kuntzman, Lisa Lee, Ken Leighton, Phyllis Lembke, Helen McClure, Ted Marcus, Ailene Nguyen, Christy Nguyen, Catherine Palmer, Celeste Ryan, Debra Secord, Cheryl Stewart, Michael Warner, Randall Warwick, Cheryl Babler (V.P. Instruction), Helen Ward (Classified Delegate), Darlene Rose (SAC Delegate) 

Absent: 
Gayle Berggren (ex), Cheryl Chapman, Margaret Lovig (ex), Jeanne Oelstrom (ex), Stacey Phelps (ex), Michelle Wild, Susan Winterbourne (ex)
Guests:
Carol Ellis (Head of School, North Lindsey College, United Kingdom), Ann Hickey (Office of Instruction Administrative Assistant), Carolyn Loy (Supervisor of Personnel Services), Jennifer McDonald (Director of Admissions and Records), Christine Nguyen (Director of Fiscal Services), Mark Taylor (Head of MIS and IT, North Lindsey College, United Kingdom)

At 12:30 p.m. the meeting was called to order in the Fourth Floor Conference Room of the Coastline College Center by Cheryl Stewart with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

AGENDA/MINUTES/CONSENT CALENDAR

Phyllis Lembke moved to approve the agenda as amended (second, Donna Friebertshauser).  MSU
Ken Leighton moved to add an emergency item to the Consent Calendar (second, Donna Friebertshauser).  MSU with 16 yes votes

Phyllis Lembke moved to approve the minutes of April 1, 2007 (second, Bob Covert).  MSU

Bob Covert moved to accept the Consent Calendar (second, Ann Holliday).  MSU 
CONSENT CALENDAR

· Teresa Patterson to serve on the Spanish Full-Time Faculty Hiring Committee.
ANNOUNCEMENTS/INTRODUCTIONS

Introductions of Visitors:  Cheryl Stewart welcomed two visitors from North Lindsey College in the United Kingdom:  Carol Ellis and Mark Taylor.  Mark explained that he is Head of MIS and IT at North Lindsey.  He is responsible for financial matters such as negotiating with the government funding agency and monitoring students’ performance and retention; he also manages the college enrollment processes.  [Mark Taylor’s position seems to be a combination of Kevin McElroy’s and Vangie Meneses’ positions.]  Carol said that she is Head of School and is responsible for three curriculum areas:  Health and Social Care; Childcare, Education, and Counseling; and Hairdressing and Beauty Therapy.  [Her position, she said in one meeting, is similar to Cheryl Babler’s - Vice President of Instruction.]  North Lindsey College has about 480 full-time students, who are predominantly 16 to 19 years old, and 830 part-time students, who are mostly 19 years old or older.  There are approximately 60 staff and faculty members.  North Lindsey College is a vocational school but also has some university preparation courses.  
Carol and Mark are visiting Coastline Community College for the whole week and will be attending the Master Plan Workshop on Friday.  Yesterday they met Tom Snyder and the grant-writing group, Director of Fiscal Services Christine Nguyen, and people involved with curriculum.  They also attended the Program Review Steering Committee meeting yesterday.  This morning, they visited the Le-Jao Center and talked with the faculty in the English as a Second Language Institute and met with Mariam Khosravani, Executive Director of the Coastline Foundation.  After the Academic Senate meeting today, Nancy Jones and Michael Warner will be taking them to see the Garden Grove Center.

COLLEGE/SENATE COMMITTEE REPORTS
Mission, Plan, and Budget Committee:  Nancy Jones said that MPB held its second Town Hall meeting.

Facilities Committee:  Jeanette Ellis said that Joyce Black, from the District Office, gave a PowerPoint presentation with information about Coastline from fall 2006.  Joyce Black said that our Le-Jao Center has almost enough enrollments to perhaps qualify as a college center, which would give Coastline more funding.  Nancy Jones said that many colleges are trying to have these centers in order to get more funding from the State.

Marilyn Fry passed around the printout of the PowerPoint presentation that Joyce Black gave.  She said that Joyce Black, who has been an administrator at other colleges, told the committee that her policy was never to cancel a class with low enrollment; just don’t schedule that class the following semester.  

Marilyn gave some of the statistics based on the fall 2006 semester in the presentation.  That semester, Coastline had 13,249 non-duplicated students (“head count”) with 6,136 taking only distance learning classes and 6,550 taking only site-based classes and 563 taking a combination of site-based and distance learning classes.  In fall 2006, 21% (2,785 students) were incarcerated students.  Another 4,864 students were in the Military Education Program, contract education.  Also, 26% of the Full Time Equivalent Students (FTES) enrollments were in Non-Credit courses in Coastline’s Emeritus or English as a Second Language programs.   

TIME SENSITIVE ISSUES/ACTION ITEMS
Academic Senate Officer Nominations:  Ken Leighton opened nominations for Academic Senate officers.

President:  At the last meeting, Cheryl Stewart was nominated for President and accepted the nomination.  Ken asked if there were any nominations for President today.  There was none.

Vice President:  At the last meeting, Lisa Lee and Phyllis Lembke were nominated for Vice President.  Ken asked if there were any nominations for Vice President today.  There was none.

Treasurer:  At the last meeting, Ann Holliday was nominated for Treasurer.  Ken asked if there were any nominations for Treasurer today.  There was none.

Recording Secretary:  At the last meeting, Marilyn Fry was nominated for Recording Secretary.  Ken asked if there were any nominations for Recording Secretary today.  There was none.

Corresponding Secretary:  At the last meeting, Ken Leighton was nominated for Corresponding Secretary.  Ken asked if there were any nominations for Corresponding Secretary today.  There was none.

Ken Leighton declared that nominations for Academic Senate officers were closed.  We will vote at the next meeting.  Absentee ballots will be available in the Academic Senate Office for Senators who cannot attend the May 6 meeting.
Ailene Nguyen moved to reorder the agenda to hear the Banner Update at this time (second, Ken Leighton).  MSU

SPECIAL REPORTS/UPDATES
Banner Update:  Ann Hickey, Carolyn Loy, Jennifer McDonald, and Christine Nguyen said that they were here today to let the Academic Senate know about the latest developments in Banner.  
Christine Nguyen said that we “went live” with the financial portion of Banner in July 2006.  The financial implementation was almost seamless.  We are now able to generate purchase orders, reports, and such.  Everyone has access to Banner in real time.  A Senator asked if Banner could be accessed from home; Christine said no.  Another Senator asked if she would be able to access her department’s budget.  Christine said that she would be able to but would first need to request this access by e-mail.  A form is available on the Coastline website; one can simply fill out this two-to-three page confidentiality agreement.  Then the supervisor needs to sign it.  Senators expressed concern that, to get access to this information, only the Dean can authorize it. Cheryl Stewart said that the Dean has a contractual obligation to consult with the Department Chair.

Carolyn Loy said that the Human Resources Office had to sort of work around the fiscal-driven system.  The Human Resources section of Banner was implemented in January 2007.  In the future, employees will be able to make payroll changes directly with Orange County Education Department online.  We are working to put time cards on line, too.  Eventually, we will have a paperless system.  A Senator asked about the county.  Carolyn explained that all the employees in the District get their paychecks from the Orange County Education Department.  Carolyn also said that all job applications are made online.  A Senator said that people applying for part-time positions had had problems trying to apply online when there was no specific position being offered.  Carolyn said that the District has a large part-time application pool that we can access.  
 

Ann Hickey said that she absolutely loves Banner.  All the current and past courses are in Banner.  The whole catalog is in Banner.  The spring 2009 schedule will be in Banner.  Ann reminded Senators and other faculty that the searchable schedule is up now for summer 2008.  She asked faculty please to look at the searchable schedule to make sure all the information is correct.  Let facilitators know if any changes need to be made.  Students will begin registering in summer classes soon.    
TIME SENSITIVE ISSUES/ACTION ITEMS (continued)
Developmentally Delayed Learners Department Chair Split:  Cheryl Stewart explained that she had looked at the contract and at District policies.  Dean Shalamon Duke’s coming to the Senate and asking for Senate approval for the division of the DDL Department Chair position into two positions was collegial courtesy.  He did not have to ask the Senate’s permission to do this; this is not a matter that is in the Senate’s purview.  However, Shalamon wanted to inform the Senate, which conducts Department Chair elections, and to get feedback from faculty about the decision to create two DDL Department Chair positions.  Ann Holliday said that the DDL Department Chair made the request to her Dean to split her position and to have someone else take half the work.  The Dean approved of her request and brought it to the Academic Senate.  The Senate should support the faculty and the Dean in this matter and show that we appreciate that the Dean has been collegial in his request for Senate approval.

Cheryl Stewart said that we had a motion from the April 1, 2008, meeting that was made by Bob Covert and seconded by Ken Leighton.  That motion was tabled until this meeting.  There was also an amendment to the motion made by Marilyn Fry and seconded by Ailene Nguyen that was also tabled.  Today we will vote on the amendment and the motion.
Bob Covert moved to approve dividing the duties of the Developmentally Delayed Learners Department Chair into two separate Department Chair positions and to reallocate the load (second, Ken Leighton).

Cheryl said that we will vote first on the amendment to recommend a reduction in Lecture Hour Equivalents (LHEs) for DDL Department Chairs.  

Marilyn Fry moved to amend the motion to include a Senate recommendation to reduce the 15 LHEs that are currently allocated for the DDL Department Chair when the DDL position is divided into two Department Chair positions (second, Ailene Nguyen).  MSC with 12 yes votes and 5 no votes  
A motion was made at the last meeting to table the motion to approve the DDL split until the Academic Senate had received a workload report on the DDL position.  The motion was made by Ken Leighton and seconded by Ailene Nguyen.  However, we have not received that report.  Do we want to say something about that report as part of the perfected motion?  Including a statement about the report was voted on with 9 yes votes and 8 no votes.

A Senator said that he was uncomfortable about voting on any of the motions until we receive the workload report.  Special Education Programs faculty had expressed legitimate concerns about where the money was coming from.  We never received the workload report we had requested in a motion on March 18, 2008.  Another Senator agreed that the logical sequence has not been followed.  Helen Ward said that she would be very interested in the workload report.  A Senator spoke against the motion to delay approval of the reorganized DDL Department Chair position.  This issue will not come back to the Senate again.  The Dean will simply make his decision.  He was showing the Senate courtesy in bringing the issue to the Senate when he did not really have to.  We should support the DDL Department Chair in her request and the Dean in his approval of her request.  

Phyllis Lembke moved to amend the original motion to specify that one of  the DDL Department Chairs would be for Coastline courses at Fairview Developmental Disabilities Center and that the other position would be for Coastline courses taught to developmentally delayed learners living in the community (second, Bob Covert).  MSU

Fred Feldon moved to amend the motion to add that “due to the lack of information, all the senate can do is to make a recommendation” (second, Phyllis Lembke).  MSU

Cheryl Stewart said that now we would vote on the perfected motion.   

Bob Covert moved to approve dividing the duties of the Developmentally Delayed Learners Department Chair into two separate Department Chair positions and to reallocate the load.  The Academic Senate recommends a reduction in the 15 LHEs that are currently allocated for the DDL Department Chair when the DDL position is divided into two Department Chair positions: one for the Fairview Developmental Disabilities Center and the other for the Developmental Delayed Learners in the community.  The Senate had requested a workload study of the duties of the current DDL Department Chair position and would still like to see this workload report.  Because of the lack of information, all the Academic Senate can do is to make a recommendation (second, Ken Leighton).  MSC with 1 abstention
Equivalency Committees Reorganization:  Cheryl Stewart said that the Equivalency Committee Task Force reported at the last Senate meeting and recommended that all the small discipline committees in the sciences be combined into one larger Science Committee and that the large General Education Committee be divided into smaller committees representing discipline groups.  The task force recommended the following thirteen equivalency committees:  

Nancy Jones said that the old Computers and CST Equivalency Committee should now be called the Information Technology Equivalency Committee.  This is the new name under which these disciplines are now organized.  Therefore, the 13 new equivalency committees would be these:


Academic Business Related


Information Technology


Counseling


Emeritus


English and Humanities (including Philosophy, Speech, and Communications)


English as a Second Language


Foreign Languages


Mathematics


Other Vocational

Science


Social Science (including Physical Education)


Special Programs


Visual and Performing Arts

Bob Covert moved to approve the formation of these 13 equivalency committees at Coastline Community College and to the election of equivalency committee members into the new committees beginning with committee elections in the spring of 2009 (second, Ken Leighton).  MSU
Cheryl Stewart said that the Equivalency Committee Task Force also recommended that all equivalency committee members and all deans be trained each year.  

Ken Leighton moved to institute an annual training of all equivalency committee members and all deans (second, Bob Covert).
A Senator asked if the training would be conducted by the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges (ASCCC).  Ann Holliday said that the ASCCC is happy to conduct such trainings.
Ann Holliday moved to amend the motion to add that after the training in 2009, the annual training of new equivalency committee members and new deans take place at the beginning of each academic year; all equivalency committee members must attend a training in order to serve on an equivalency committee (second, Marilyn Fry).  MSC with 1 no vote

A Senator asked about those who have been previously trained; would they need to attend each year.  No, they would need to be trained only one time but would be encouraged to attend later trainings.  Another Senator said that the training needs to take place every year.  Another Senator asked about changes in equivalency practices and minimum qualifications.  Will the ASCCC notify local academic senates of such changes?  Cheryl Stewart assured the Senate that all local academic senate presidents are routinely notified of any changes in the Education Code or any changes adopted by the State Legislature or by the Board of Governors.  Changes can be made to the Disciplines List every two years after they are voted on by the body in the ASCCC spring plenary session.
Nancy Jones moved to amend the motion to change the time of the training from the beginning of the academic year to the end of the academic year, following the election of new equivalency committee members before they begin their service (second, Ann Holliday).  MSU

Cheryl Stewart said that now we will vote on the perfected motion.

Ken Leighton moved to institute an annual training of all new equivalency committee members and all new deans to take place at the end of the academic year, following the election of new equivalency committee members before they begin their service (second, Bob Covert).  MSC with 1 no vote

Mission Statement, Vision Statement, and Priority Statements:  Cheryl Stewart said that the Coastline Mission Statement, Vision Statement, and the four Priorities will be discussed at the Master Plan Workshop this Friday.  

Helen McClure moved to approve the Mission Statement, Vision Statement, and four Priorities (second, Debbie Secord).  MSC with 1 no vote

Academic Senate Luncheon Guests:  Ann Holliday said that the Academic Senate Luncheon will be held on Tuesday, May 20, 2008, at the Garden Grove Center, Room 315.  We will have our usual luncheon catered by the Tulsa Rib Company.  It will cost $13.00 per person.  

Today, we need approval for paying for lunches for guests and spending $175 out of our budget to rent round tables with tablecloths.  These will be set up by the company we rent them from.  The Senate traditionally pays for the following guests at the luncheon:  Chancellor Ken Yglesias, President Ding-Jo Currie, Student Advisory Council President, Classified Council Chair, two Teachers of the Year, Faculty recipients of Academic Rank, any full-time faculty who have received tenure, and newly elected Academic Senators.
Phyllis Lembke moved to approve spending money from the Academic Senate budget to pay for the rental of tables and to pay for lunches for guests (second, Ken Leighton).  MSU

ANNOUNCEMENTS/INTRODUCTIONS (continued)

Thank-You Letter from President:  Cheryl Stewart read a letter from President Ding-Jo Currie to the Academic Senate. An excerpt from the letter is listed below and a copy of the letter is filed in the Academic Senate office.

“On behalf of my entire family, I want to thank Coastline’s Academic Senate for honoring my father by your most generous donation of $300 toward the Africa Project. My father lived and worked in Africa for almost two decades helping with economic development projects that affected the poor and needy.”  
Visionary of the Year Awards Gala:  Cheryl Stewart passed out invitations to the annual Visionary Awards Gala.  It will be held at the Hyatt Regency Hotel in Huntington Beach on Saturday night, May 3.  The theme this year is “A Night in Venice.”  The cost per person is $150; however, for faculty and their guests, it is only $100 per person.  Cheryl urged Senators to attend; the event is fun.

Title 5 Project:  Cheryl Stewart said that the Academic Senate commends the Title 5 Project participants:  Nancy Soto Jenkins, Joumana McGowan, Jeanette Nash, Connie Wombold, Nancy Jones, and others.

Jeanne Oelstrom Ill:  Cheryl Stewart announced that Jeanne Oelstrom had a wonderful time during Spring Break on her trip to South Africa with the Student Advisory Committee for the Africa Project.  She said that the experience was spectacular.  However, when she returned home, she spent eight days in the hospital with a deep-vein thrombosis.  She is recovering and is resting at home now, but she was not able to attend the Senate meeting today.  Donna Friebertshauser said that she has been substituting in Jeanne’s classes since she has been ill. 

Linda Wojciechowski:  Cheryl Stewart said that the Senate received a note from Classified Council Chair Linda Wojciechowski, thanking the Senate for its support.  A copy of this letter is filed in the Academic Senate office.
President’s Open House and Teas:  Cheryl Stewart said that President Ding-Jo Currie continues to hold open house in her office on Tuesdays from 12:00 noon until 1:00 p.m.  She also often invites faculty and others to her office for tea.  Anyone can come and talk to Ding-Jo any Tuesday.
Awards for Teacher of the Year Lisa Lee:  Cheryl Stewart announced that Lisa Lee has received the NISOD (National Institute for Staff and Organizational Development) award and will be traveling to Austin, Texas, to receive the award.  In addition, the Coast Community College District Board of Trustees gave Lisa Lee a proclamation for her many awards and honors.

DISCUSSION ITEMS
Strawberry Festival:  Treasurer Ann Holliday reminded Senators that the Academic Senate sells parking spaces in the Garden Grove Center parking lot during the Strawberry Festival, which is held Memorial Day weekend.  We will be working Friday, May 25, from 12:00 noon until 9:00 p.m.  Saturday and Sunday, May 24 and 25, we will be there from 8:00 a.m. until 9:00 p.m.  On Monday, May 26, the hours will be from 8:00 a.m. until the festival closes.  Ann thanked Linda Kuntzman and others who came early on Friday last year to help set up.  We will have a sign-up sheet at the next Senate meeting.  She urged Senators to help.  This is the Academic Senate’s big fundraiser of the year.
Committee List:  Cheryl Stewart passed out lists of College and Academic Senate committees.  She urged Senators to give their choices to Brenda Perdue in the Academic Senate Office as soon as possible.  Don’t assume that you will automatically continue on the committees you serve on now.  You need to apply for committee membership each year.
Master Plan Workshop:  The Master Plan Workshop will be held this Friday, April 18, 2008, at the Garden Grove Center.  Cheryl Stewart said that she, Ted Marcus, Nancy Jones, and Randall Warwick will be attending the ASCCC Spring 2008 Plenary Session this weekend and so will not be able to attend the Master Plan Workshop and the All-College Barbecue.  We need to have faculty at this important meeting.  Cheryl asked how many faculty were planning to attend.  About eight people raised their hands.  Jeanette Ellis and Celeste Ryan said that they could not attend because they teach on Friday mornings.  A Senator said that she hoped that next year the All-College Workshop will not be held at the same time as the spring plenary session.  The important April Curriculum Committee meeting is also being held on the 18th.  It, too, always is scheduled for the same day as the spring plenary session is held.

Area D:  Marilyn Fry said that Ailene Nguyen did a great job of hosting the Area D meeting at the Garden Grove Center from 10:00 a.m. until 3:00 p.m.  Bob Covert, Marilyn Fry, and Ann Holliday helped Ailene.  It was a good meeting with about 30 people in attendance from 16 colleges in Southern California from Orange County south. 

Ann Holliday moved to reorder the agenda to discuss the proposed Academic Senate By-Laws changes (second, Phyllis Lembke).  MSU  
Academic Senate By-Laws:  Ann Holliday said that the Policy and Procedures Committee met on Tuesday, April 22.  Ann thanked Marilyn Fry, Lisa Lee, and Randall Warwick for attending the meeting.  The committee discussed changing the term limits for Academic Senate officers, as was suggested in a Senate meeting.  However, committee members did not see any need for making changes.  The committee did recommend the following changes about Senate membership and membership of the Executive Committee.
Marilyn Fry passed out a survey taken at the Area D meeting about academic senate membership and officers’ terms at different community colleges.  Long Beach City College is the only college of the 16 at the Area D meeting that has two-year term limits for all officers.  Numbers of members ranged from 14 to 160.  Two colleges, Mira Costa College and North Orange County College CCD/Non-Credit, have a “Senate of the Whole,” meaning that all full-time faculty are members of the Academic Senate.

Ann Holliday passed out copies of the Academic Senate By-Laws with suggested changes.


1.2:  It was suggested to change the number of Senators from 26 to 30.  Then exactly one-third of the Senators (10) will be elected each year for a three-year term.


2.2:  Suggested changes in the makeup of the Executive Committee are the following:  two Vice Presidents instead of one.  In addition to attending meetings when the Senate President cannot, each Vice President will spend time focusing on different issues.  One Vice President will be informed about State legislative issues and will report on these to the Senate; the other Vice President will keep track of faculty participation on College committees and will make sure that committee members are reporting to the Senate.  Also, it was suggested that the Curriculum Committee Faculty Co-Chair be made a member of the Executive Committee.  This would add two new members to the Executive Committee.


6.13:  It was suggested that an additional committee be added to the existing 12 Academic Senate committees:  a Faculty Training & Development Committee.

Ann Holliday asked Senators to let her know what they thought about these suggested changes or to suggest other changes.  We will vote on these suggested changes at the next meeting, May 6.  If we vote to increase the membership of the Academic Senate to 30, then the next four applicants in the last election could be inducted at the Academic Senate luncheon on May 20.  
Elections Committee Chair Ken Leighton said that these proposed changes could be implemented for next fall.  If the Senate votes to approve of two Vice Presidents, that will affect the election at the next meeting.  We have two candidates running for Vice President.

Helen McClure moved to extend the meeting by five minutes (second, Phyllis Lembke).  MSC with 3 no votes
Faculty Handbook:  Cheryl Stewart said that she would like to see the College pay faculty to work on writing a new faculty handbook this summer so that it can be ready for faculty at the beginning of the fall schedule.

Employee Census Report:  Cheryl Stewart said that we will discuss this at the next meeting.

Budget Process Timeline:  Treasurer Ann Holliday said that she will bring this to the next meeting.  

The meeting was adjourned at 2:34 p.m.
Recorded by Marilyn M. Fry 
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